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CONWAY PLANNING BOARD  

 
MINUTES 

 
NOVEMBER 16, 2023 

 
  
 PAGES 
 
  1  Review and Acceptance of Minutes 

 October 26, 2023 – Adopted as Written 
 
  1  Varahi North Conway Realty, LLC (File #FR23-10 & 
    #S23-14) – Concurrent Full Site Plan and 2-Unit  
    Subdivision Review (PID 230-119) 

 Continued until January 25, 2024 
 
  1  Christopher Strout and Tracy Roberge-Strout (File #S23- 
    18) – 6-Lot Subdivision Review (PID 216-73.1) 

 Conditionally Approved 
 
  4  Other Business 

 Conway Poker Room & Casino continued (PID 265-
147) – File #NA23-05 

 North Conway Country Club (PID 218-32) – File 
#NA23-13 

 Black Bear Village Cooperative, Inc. – Lot Merger 
(PID 262-83.006 & 83.007) 

 Black Bear Village Cooperative, Inc. – Lot Merger 
(PID 262-83.071 & 83.072) 

 Outdoor Dining Discussion 

 Murals Discussion 

 ACLU Committee Update 

 Parkway Committee Update 

 Infrastructure Review Ad-Hoc Committee Update 

 Selectmen’s Report 

 Issues for Consideration 

 Media Questions 
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 CONWAY PLANNING BOARD 
 

MINUTES 
 

NOVEMBER 16, 2023 
 
A meeting of the Conway Planning Board was held on Thursday, November 16, 2023, beginning 
at 7:38 pm at the Conway Town Office, Conway, NH. Those present were: Chair, Benjamin 
Colbath; Selectmen’s Representative, Steve Porter; Secretary, Erik Corbett; Eliza Grant; Ailie 
Byers; Bill Barbin; Mark Hounsell; and Town Planner, Ryan O’Connor. 
 
REVIEW AND ACCEPTANCE OF MINUTES 
 
Mr. Porter made a motion, seconded by Ms. Grant, to approve the minutes of October 26, 
2023, as written. Chair Colbath asked for Board comment; there was none. Motion carried 6-0-
1, with Ms. Byers abstaining.  
 
VARAHI NORTH CONWAY REALTY, LLC (FILE #FR23-10 & #S23-14) – 
CONCURRENT FULL SITE PLAN AND 2-UNIT SUBDIVISION REVIEW (PID 230-119) 
 
This is an application to construct a 2,200 square foot residential dwelling unit on a commercial 
site with associated infrastructure and create one commercial unit and one residential unit at 2039 
White Mountain Highway, North Conway (PID 230-119). 
 
The applicant has requested a continuance to January 25, 2024, as it was originally a unit 
subdivision; however, a full site plan review is needed.  
 
Mr. Porter made a motion, seconded by Ms. Grant, to continue this application until January 
25, 2024. Chair Colbath asked for Board comment; there was none. Motion carried unanimously.  
 
CHRISTOPHER STROUT AND TRACY ROBERGE-STROUT (FILE #S23-18) – 6-LOT 
SUBDIVISION (PID 216-73.1) 
 
Ms. Grant recused herself from the Board. Chair Colbath appointed Mr. Phillips as a voting 
member.  
 
Mr. O'Connor read a waiver request to create a gravel road rather than a paved road, which is 
supported by the Town engineer. Portions of the project are in the Wetland and Watershed Overlay 
District.  
 
There is a waiver request for stormwater regulations, to allow 0.2 cubic feet per second of 
stormwater to leave the site during a 25-year storm. The Town engineer felt there were possibilities 
to contain all stormwater on site, so he is not in favor of this waiver and would prefer the plans be 
amended. There is also a waiver request for granite curbing at the entrance of the site, which is 
supported by the Town engineer.  
 
Mr. O'Connor stated the application is considered complete.  
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Mr. Porter made a motion, seconded by Mr. Hounsell, to accept the application and Staff 
report as written. Chair Colbath asked for Board comment; there was none. Motion carried 
unanimously. 
 
Ron Briggs and Burr Phillips appeared before the Board. Mr. Briggs presented the application to 
subdivide 35.6-acres into 6 lots and create a new roadway on West Side Road, North Conway (PID 
216-73.1).  
 
Chair Colbath asked for Board input; there was none.  
 
Chair Colbath asked for public comment.  
 
Matthew Yosca asked Mr. O'Connor to repeat the waiver requests, which was done.  
 
Ms. Dormeyer (sp) asked about the setback. Mr. Briggs said at the closest point, the road will be 
130 feet from the property line.  
 
Mr. Porter made a motion, seconded by Ms. Byers, to review the waiver requests 
individually. Chair Colbath asked for Board comment; there was none. Motion carried 
unanimously. 
 
Mr. Briggs read a waiver request for §130-66. Due to the proximity of the proposed road to Lucy 
Brook and Cathedral Ledge, they felt a gravel road would be preferrable to a paved one. They 
would prefer to retain this as a private road, which will be accessing family homes.  
 
Mr. Colbath asked if the fire chief has provided feedback on this request. Mr. Phillips said the 
chief was okay with the proposal when there were four lots proposed. They have not spoken with 
him since two additional lots were added.  
 
Mr. Hounsell made a motion, seconded by Mr. Colbath, to accept the waiver request. Chair 
Colbath asked for Board comment.  
 
Mr. Hounsell said it is important to recognize that this family has been in town for many years. He 
feels this is a good opportunity for the Board to support their belief that there is too much pavement 
in Town. Mr. Porter agreed with Mr. Hounsell and asked if Town Staff supported the waiver. Mr. 
O'Connor said specific conditions would be proposed to cover maintenance of the gravel road.  
 
Mr. Barbin asked why a comparable road needed to be built to Town standards and this one does 
not, due to the profile of the applicant. Mr. O'Connor said stormwater management standards differ 
for paved and non-paved roads. This road will be built to the standards required for gravel roads. 
Dirt and paved roads are similar, from a stormwater perspective. There will be a performance bond 
for the construction of the road as designed.  
 
Mr. Hounsell expressed his belief that weight should be applied in specific cases that show 
uniqueness. He supported the opportunity for a family to be able to keep their family members 
living in town with this subdivision.  
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Motion carried unanimously. 
 
Mr. O'Connor read a waiver request for §130-66.B.1, drainage existing watercourse must be 
maintained. Mr. Phillips described the drainage situation of this area and while a dry well could 
be created, he does not believe it is necessary. Mr. O'Connor explained that the Town engineer felt 
there are opportunities to make this correction without significant changes to the plans. 
 
Mr. Porter made a motion, seconded by Mr. Barbin, to grant the waiver as presented. Chair 
Colbath asked for Board comment.  
 
The Board discussed the drainage included in the original plans and the purpose of regulations 
maintaining existing waterways.  
 
Matthew Yosca asked for a frame of reference regarding this specific stormwater situation.  
 
Ryan Gene (sp) of North Conway asked if there was any consideration of erosion with Lot 6, due 
to the 75-foot setback for Lucy Brook. Mr. Phillips said the flow runs away from the brook, and 
they do not model erosion issues. He noted the back of this lot is about 100 feet from the edge of 
the brook.  
 
Chris Strout said there is erosion on that side of the brook, as there is no riprap. He said their side 
of the brook has been left in its natural state. The lot near the brook will remain undeveloped. He 
asked about the magnitude of a recent flood and the Board agreed there have been 100-year, 50-
year, and 25-year floods in the last ten years.  
 
Motion failed 3-3-1.  
 
Mr. Riggs read a waiver request for §130-66.C.2.a, driveway entrance not curbed. He noted there 
is no curbing on the connecting road and that adding curbing would obstruct the flow to the 
roadside ditch and create a snowplowing obstacle.  
 
Chair Colbath made a motion, seconded by Mr. Porter, to grant the waiver request as 
presented. Chair Colbath asked for Board comment.  
 
Terri Bichardo (sp) of North Conway asked if there will be street lights on the road. It was clarified 
there will be no lights on the street.  
 
Motion carried unanimously.  
 
Mr. O'Connor reviewed the conditions of approval. Plans can be signed out of session, with an 
expiration date of May 16, 2024.  
 
Mr. Porter made a motion, seconded by Mr. Corbett, to accept the conditions as read. Chair 
Colbath asked for Board comment; there was none. Motion carried unanimously.  
 
Ms. Grant returned to the Board.  
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OTHER BUSINESS 
 
Conway Poker Room & Casino, LLC continued (File #NA23-05) – to renovate an 11,700 
square foot space within the existing building (previous supermarket) to a restaurant/ 
charitable gaming center at 234 White Mountain Highway, Conway (PID 265-147). 

 

Mr. O'Connor said the applicant requested a continuance until a application could be submitted 
to the Planning Board.. If the applicant were to come forward again, they would need to submit a 
site plan to the Planning Board; the use of the facility would be a restaurant with accessory 
charitable gaming events.   

 

Mr. Porter made a motion, seconded by Mr. Corbett, to deny the request for the proposal to 
be reviewed as a non-applicable application. Chair Colbath asked for Board comment; there 
was none. Motion carried 6-0-1, with Mr. Hounsell present.  
 

North Conway Country Club, Inc. (File #NA23-13) – to allow a temporary wireless 
communication facility at 76 Norcross Circle, North Conway (PID 218-32).   

 

Chip from Verizon appeared before the Board via Zoom. He presented the request to temporarily 
locate a cell tower on a trailer (Cell on Wheels, or COW) screened by fencing in the North 
Conway Country Club parking lot. This is intended to address the communication demands of 
North Conway during the winter season. It will be removed at the end of March 2024.  

 

Chair Colbath asked for Board input.  

 

Mr. Corbett said summer is busier than winter and asked why a permanent tower is not needed. 
Chip said there is a permanent solution in the works, but it will not be ready to deploy in the next 
couple of weeks. Mr. Hounsell noted he has a number of objections and will not vote for this.  

 

Chair Colbath expressed concerns over health and safety issues, considering the proximity to 
businesses and the number of people impacted. Chip said there are no health risks; the temporary 
towers are subject to the same standards as permanent cell sites. He shared information on cell 
tower emissions. He noted the FCC has stipulated that towns cannot have the effect of 
prohibiting service or make a decision based on the effects. The Board expressed concern over 
the accuracy of the information regarding the effects.  

 

The Board discussed the fact that the COW exceeds the structure height limit. They also 
expressed concern over the visibility of the tower and locating cabling on Town property.  

 

Chair Colbath asked for public comment. 
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Phil Ouellette, Executive Director of the North Conway Community Center, clarified that part of 
the wiring is on Community Center property and not Town property. He expressed concern 
about running cable on the ground, creating a trip hazard, and asked how it would be secured. 
Chip said it would be in conduit. 

 

Ms. Byers asked if other locations for the COW were considered. Chip said the goal is to be as 
close to the Common as possible, with specific requirements.  

 

Ted Phillips express concern that the Board is encouraging temporary patches to an existing 
problem by allowing placement of this COW, and this could be an annual occurrence. Chip said 
he will find out what the long-term plans are; however, they are trying to avoid deploying a 
COW each year.  

 

Chair Colbath recused himself from the vote.  

 

Ms. Byers made a motion, seconded by Mr. Porter, to grant this temporary structure, with 
conditions. Chair Colbath asked for Board comment. 
 
Ms. Grant asked how the Community Center feels about having the COW in this location. Chair 
Colbath said the Community Center Board is concerned regarding the health aspects. There was 
conversation about an easement to cross the Center property and potentially negotiating a lease.  
 
A roll call vote was taken. Hounsell – no, Corbett – no, Byers – yes, Porter – no, Barbin – no, 
Grant – yes. Motion failed 2-4-1.  
 
Chair Colbath returned to the Board.  
 
The Board recommended researching other sites for the COW. Chip reiterated the options for 
deploying the COW are limited and welcomed suggestions for alternative locations. Mr. O'Connor 
suggested he could discuss alternative locations and the safety aspects of cell towers with Chip.  
 

Black Bear Village Cooperative, Inc. – Lot Merger to combine PID 262-83.006 & 83.007 
into one unit on Lamplighter Drive, Conway (PID 262-83.006 & 83.007) 

 

Mr. O'Connor said Staff has no concerns with this request.  

 

Black Bear Village Cooperative, Inc. – Lot Merger to combine PID 262-83.071 & 83.072 
into one unit on Lamplighter Drive, Conway (PID 262-83.071 & 83.072) 

 

Mr. O'Connor said Staff has no concerns with this request.  

 
Chair Colbath a motion, seconded by Mr. Corbett, to take these two agenda items as one 
vote and approve the lot mergers as requested. Chair Colbath asked for Board comment; there 
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was none. Motion carried unanimously.  
 

Outdoor Dining Discussion 

 

Mr. O'Connor reviewed the process for applying for outdoor dining on private and public 
property, the definition of outdoor dining, and the proposed language.  

 

Mr. Porter made a motion, seconded by Mr. Barbin, to move this to public hearing on 
January 25, 2024. Chair Colbath asked for Board comment; there was none. Motion carried 
unanimously. 

 

Murals Discussion 

 

Mr. O'Connor explained this expands from murals to include other forms of public art and 
described the application process. He highlighted how the ordinance addresses façades and 
sculptures. 

 

Ms. Byers made a motion, seconded by Mr. Porter, to move this to a public hearing on 
January 25, 2024. Chair Colbath asked for Board comment; there was none. Motion carried 
unanimously. 

 

ACLU Committee Update 

 

Mr. Hounsell reported the Appropriate Casino Land Use subcommittee has not met, as there has 
been no reason to meet.  

 

Parkway Committee Update  

 

Ms. Grant said the committee has a definition and an overlay district ordinance they are pleased 
with. This will be presented to the Board in December 2023. There will be one more meeting, 
where New Hampshire Housing will appear. She asked how the committee should proceed, if the 
Board wants to have ongoing conversations about issues that are parkway adjacent. Chair 
Colbath suggested discussing this at the next committee meeting. Mr. Barbin asked if the North-
South Road will be designated a parkway. Chair Colbath clarified this question will be moved to 
public hearing and appear on the warrant for the voters to consider.  

 

Infrastructure Review Ad-Hoc Committee Update 

 

Mr. Corbett reported the committee is reviewing proposed scenarios regarding moving students 
and closing one school. On December 6, Mr. O'Connor will meet with the committee to update 
them on housing and how that could affect school populations. Chair Colbath asked if there is a 
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plan to put something on the warrant for the voters to decide. Mr. Corbett said he believes this 
will go to the School Board, but he will ask.  

 

Selectmen’s Report 

 

Mr. Porter reported the power company removed approximately 30 trees along Route 16. He 
expressed concern that the Town was unaware of this occurring and said this will be discussed at 
the next Select Board meeting. Mr. O'Connor has been in contact with the power company and 
said the proper permits were not in place. They are working on a reclamation plan as well as 
ensuring trees in new developments will not present a problem in the future. The Board 
discussed the possibility of running power underground.  

 

Issues for Consideration 

 

Mr. Hounsell said Chief Mattei and the Police Department have been very transparent during 
discussions regarding the police department. He would like the Chief to present information on 
this issue to the Board.  

 

Chair Colbath asked if, at a future work session, the Board would like someone to speak 
regarding the tax rates in town and the tax assessment, especially the commercial tax assessment. 
The Board agreed.  

 

Mr. Hounsell commended the people of Lower Bartlett, who voted for a $20 million bond for the 
water precinct. He noted this is in line with what Conway wants to see regarding protection of 
the river, drinking water, and aquifer. He also commended Gary Chandler, the superintendent of 
the Lower Bartlett Water Precinct. 

 

Mr. O'Connor reviewed the topics to be discussed at the next Board meeting.  

 

Mr. O'Connor said he is scheduling the New Hampshire Municipal Association to meet with the 
ZBA to discuss process in February 2024 and asked if the Planning Board would like to be 
involved. They agreed one meeting would be scheduled and both Boards invited to attend.  

 

Media Questions 

 

Daymond Steer from the Conway Daily Sun asked where the trees had been cut.  
 
He asked for an update on the casino issue. Mr. O'Connor verified they will be submitting an 
application for a site plan review. He clarified the zoning permit stated the uses they need to apply 
for for the site plan. It does not approve the facility.  
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Regarding the master plan, Mr. Steer asked about creating different zones in the land use map. Mr. 
O'Connor clarified these are only suggestions and reviewed how they would be approved. The 
goal is to have the final version of the master plan prepared by the end of February.   
 
Chair Colbath adjourned the meeting at 10:00 p.m. 
 
Respectfully submitted, 
Beth Hanggeli 
















